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February 2, 2009
To my fellow Fairfield University Students:

My duty tonight is to report on the State of Fairfield University. I am not reporting on the state of the Student Association, but rather of our community. Over the next few minutes I will be explaining what our responsibilities are in bringing positive change for both current and future Fairfield University Students. 
I would first like to thank all of you for your support over the past year. The main theme of my presidency has been to get students involved in the university’s decision making process and a seat at the table when important issues are discussed and decisions are made. Having students actively involved in making decisions is critical for the health and unity of our university community. Together we have come along way in this initiative, which is a testament to the countless students that have provided thoughtful and active representation throughout the past year.
This active representation is existent in the twenty-eight faculty and administrative committees that students now serve on and this list is growing; these committees range anywhere from the University’s Senior Management Team to the Commencement Planning Committee. 
Another example of this active representation is that faculty and administrators are meeting with student leaders at a very high rate. A perfect example of this is that just this week Fr. Jim Bowler, Director of Campus Mission and Identity will be meeting with the Senate Student Life Committee regarding the State of the Jesuit and Catholic Identity here on campus. Also Fr. von Arx along with various University Vice Presidents will be having a discussion with the senate centered upon Financial Aid, possible tuition increases and student housing. 
In these meetings with Faculty and Administrators serious issues along with possible solutions are discussed. I would like to thank of the students that have been involved in these meetings, you have certainly made a difference.
Now I would like to discuss the particular goals for our community moving forward. The first goal I would like to discuss is creating a campus community that embraces its different beliefs, backgrounds and life styles. Fairfield has experienced great change in this area. Since Fr. von Arx arrived in fall 2004 the percentage of ethnic minorities has doubled and this year 70% of Fairfield students are receiving financial aid. 
These changes certainly challenge past stereotypes of Fairfield University Students and has certainly enriched our community.  
The progress that has been made in our changing community is evident in the development of programs such as Project Halo, the Safe Space Program, the Martin Luther King Week Celebration, and the Vagina Monologues. Also the creation of the Just-Us living Community is a clear example of our community’s commitment to social justice. 
In moving forward we need to continue to build upon and better connect the programs already established, while also to linking it with the curriculum. We need to explore how professors are instructed to incorporate alternative views, and backgrounds into their courses, as well as examine both the effectiveness and selection process of courses qualifying for the U.S. and World Diversity course credit. 

By creating effective programs both in and outside of the classroom we can go a long way in breaking down any barriers and stereotypes that exist within our community. 
The next initiative I would like to discuss is advising here on campus. Advising is crucial to helping college students make the most of their experience. Here at Fairfield the quality of advising is inconsistent and not connected between the student affairs and academic divisions. Students here have an academic advisor, but also a career planning advisor, a peer advisor, a resident assistant and now a First Year Mentor. 
Each of these advisors needs to be better connected and understand more about their role in the advising process. Advising is an area of primary focus for the Student Senate which has representatives on the University Advising Committee.
In moving forward Fairfield is looking to developing a new position that is focused on Advising. This dean position will be focused on providing quality advising for students from freshman to senior year and connecting the different pockets of advising that currently exist. 

With this Dean FUSA hopes to develop programs such as an advising center, along with ways to better train and motivate faculty to be both academic advisors and mentors as well. 
Another issue that is at the forefront of student concerns is the registration process. FUSA currently has three representatives serving on the university registration committee. The areas they have focused on have been on improving the wait list system, analyzing the process that awards preferential registration and making the registration process much more streamlined and less complicated. Great progress has been made in improving course registration; however there is a great amount of work still to be done.
I would next like to move to discussing course evaluations. This initiative has seen great progress over the past few months. This March, prior to course registration, the quantitative evaluation results gathered from last semester will be published for student viewing. As students this will help us make informed decisions in building our own education.   
Also our community is looking to move to a new evaluation form that will better assess a teacher’s style and ability level. We need to make sure that evaluation results continue to be published and that we explore ways to effectively communicate theses results to students. We also need to explore other ways to help students make the most informed decisions when selecting courses.
Now I feel the need to touch on transportation both within our community and to the surrounding area. I think there is a common agreement here that change need to be made regarding our transportation system. 

We need to develop a system that runs on a strict schedule, helps students get to the train station, internships and to job opportunities, while also aligning with our Campus Green Initiatives. We also need to use transportation to better connect beach residents to the campus community.

I am proud to report that the Senate Transportation Committee has been diligently working with administrators to develop a transportation system that meets each of these needs. It is something that is being taken very seriously and changes will be made.  
Along with transportation another issue that has been a source of student concern and frustration is housing. In regards to off-campus housing FUSA did its best to clearly communicate the housing lottery process to the current junior class. Through both mailbox stuffers and utilizing facebook the Junior Class Council went above and beyond to be sure that their peers had a strong understanding of the process. They also developed an internet data base of all beach houses and contact information for members of their class to utilize. 

In regards to on-campus housing the current housing plans go a long way in addressing student concerns. They provide more independent living opportunities, promote community in the residence halls and relieve overcrowding that currently exists across campus. 

This plan is scheduled to come into existence over the next few years. Until that time we need to work to ensure that a lottery system is in place that is supported by the student body. The student housing action committee has developed different housing lottery options that will be voted upon by students at an upcoming referendum. The system receiving the most votes will become the housing lottery used by students moving forward. 
Now to financial aid and tuition. We are currently in one of the most difficult economic climates in our nation’s history. We all have felt it, whether it is a parent, friend or even ourselves losing jobs. I am sure many of you know someone having difficulty to find the funds to return to campus in the fall.
This is why our number 1 priority moving forward needs to be to keep our community together. We need to do everything we can to develop college funding programs and put extra resources into Financial Aid. We also need to work to keep tuition increases as low as possible.

I can promise you that in every meeting I have with top administrators I tell them that the economic crisis is certainly affecting the students here and the financial aid needs to continue to be the priority moving forward. FUSA has representation on the University Budget Committee echoing these same concerns. 
I am sure difficult decisions are going to need to be made regarding various university projects moving forward. But a project being delayed in exchange for students being able to stay at Fairfield is a trade worth making. 

Now I would like to end by discussing programming here on campus. It has been often said that Fairfield Students are apathetic towards programming; I tend to disagree with that statement. I believe that students have often been disinterested in the programs that were held. 
FUSA along with other programming bodies have worked to bring new and exciting programming ideas to campus. This can be seen in events ranging from Santa’s Workshop, John Legend, Mini-Epcot, Girl Talk and the list goes on.

In closing, if you have any questions, concerns or suggestions please be sure to let myself or any other FUSA representative know. I do my best to keep up on the campus culture by attending mostly every event, talking to students and by reading The Mirror. I welcome any feedback because as student leaders we are accountable to you and are doing best to better your campus experience. 

Thank you for your continued support and may God Bless. Thank You.  

